GENDERED PANDEMIC RESPONSE NEEDED TO ADDRESS SPECIFIC NEEDS OF INDIGENOUS WOMEN

Pamela Palmater | June 4, 2020

Pamela Palmater is a Mi'kmaw lawyer, professor and Chair in Indigenous Governance at Ryerson University.

Institutional settings in Canada have been the hardest hit by the covid-19 pandemic; from numerous deaths in long-term care homesⁱ, to the outbreaks in prisonsⁱⁱ, homeless centresⁱⁱⁱ and domestic abuse shelters.^{iv} This was predictable, given that Canada's own health data indicates that those most at risk of severe outcomes from the virus are not only the elderly and those with underlying medical conditions, but also those who live in poverty, are homeless or have inadequate access to healthcare.^v Many Indigenous peoples suffer from all of these risk factors and have long been over-represented in poverty^{vi}, homelessness^{vii}, prisons^{viii} and shelters^{ix}; significantly increasing their risks from the disease. The situation is exacerbated for Indigenous women and girls who, in addition to being over-represented in most of these risk factors and murder.^x

It is no secret that Indigenous peoples die upwards of 15 years earlier than Canadians; many from preventable diseases, injuries and suicides.^{xi} One of the primary root causes of their higher incidences of disease and injury are the severe socio-economic conditions that have been created and maintained by the purposeful and chronic underfunding of essential social programs and services by both federal and provincial governments.^{xii} In 2013, former United Nations (UN) Special Rapporteur on the rights of Indigenous peoples, James Anaya, said that Canada was facing a major human rights "crisis" in its treatment of Indigenous peoples.^{xiii} Discriminatory lack of access to critical healthcare, education, housing and even the basics like food and water, have created "jarring" conditions of abject poverty within many First Nations and Inuit communities.^{xiv} In fact, of Canada's bottom 100 communities on the Community Well-Being Index, 96 were First Nations.^{xv}

Canada's laws and policies also have a specific impact on Indigenous women and girls. The UN Committee for the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women and Girls found that Canada continues to discriminate against Indigenous women by not addressing their impoverished socio-economic conditions, which in turn makes them more vulnerable to violence.^{xvi} They further noted the dangers in failing to tailor ameliorative initiatives to the specific needs of Indigenous women:

...the initiatives to address the socioeconomic conditions of aboriginal people, and aboriginal women in particular, are not sharply focused in relation to their needs, and posits that unless urgent attention is given to addressing the root cause of the vulnerability of aboriginal women to violence, the problem will persist unabated.^{xvii} Canada's long history of violent colonization of Indigenous lands and peoples has had disastrous, intergenerational impacts.^{xviii} Centuries of land and resource theft, forced relocations, stolen children, broken treaty promises and the violent suppression of Indigenous cultures, identities and survival-resistance, continues into the present. That is why the National Inquiry into Murdered and Missing Indigenous Women and Girls found Canada guilty of both historic and ongoing genocide, which specifically targeted Indigenous women and girls – a form of gendered colonization.^{xix} The totality of Canada's laws, policies, practices, actions and omissions are the primary root causes of both their poor socio-economic conditions and the high incidence of racialized and sexualized violence and exploitation of Indigenous women and girls, which has continued unabated. This pandemic is another layer on top of the multiple, overlapping crises facing Indigenous women and girls.

Canada's failure to use a gender lens on its pandemic measures ignores the many ways in which the covid-19 pandemic is disproportionately impacting women in general. Even before the pandemic, Statistics Canada noted in 2019 that women still earn 13% less than men and are over-represented in part-time jobs.^{xx} The most recent Statistics Canada report further noted that although women make up less than half of the workforce, in March they suffered more than twice the job losses than men.^{xxi} The Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives reminds us that in some sectors like health care, social assistance and other support services, women represent almost 100% of the jobs lost.^{xxii} Add to this, the fact that more than half of all women workers are employed on the frontlines in caring and service jobs and you can see how they are disadvantaged not only economically, but at greater risk of infection from the virus.^{xxiii} Women also represent the majority of elderly residents in long-term care homes, long known for elder abuse and neglect.^{xxiv} It should come as no surprise that more than half of all covid-19 deaths in Canada are women.^{xxv}

Now consider the dual disadvantage of Indigenous women who are also forced to navigate an "infrastructure of violence" that is Canada's complex set of institutional laws and policies that treat Indigenous women as lesser human beings, treated as disposable because of their gender and their Indigeneity.^{xxvi} Canada's consistent failures to remedy these "grave" human rights violations committed against Indigenous women forces them into precarious situations which increase their risks of infections and deaths from the virus.^{xxvii} In provinces like Manitoba, which have some of the highest incidences of violence, exploitation and disappearances of Indigenous women, more than 80% of First Nations peoples who have contracted the virus are First Nation women.^{xxviii}

But we don't even have all of the data we need to get a true picture of the incidence of infection, since Indigenous Services Canada (ISC) does not report on all First Nations, nor do all the provinces collect racebased data. First Nation reported data shows that the incidence of covid-19 infection is more than double what ISC reports: 465 cases versus ISC's reported 175 cases.^{xxix} This is a massive failure on Canada's part, given how critical accurate testing, tracking and reporting is to preventing the spread of the virus. This is a particularly negligent failure given what we know about the disproportionate impact of past pandemics on Indigenous peoples. During the 2009 H1NI pandemic, Indigenous peoples represented 28% of hospital admissions and 18% of deaths in the first wave despite only being 4% of the population.^{xxx} However, in provinces like Manitoba with high incidences of poverty and violence against Indigenous women, pregnant Indigenous women represented 37% of hospitalized pregnant women.^{xxxi}

The evidence is clear that Canada needs a gendered pandemic plan for Indigenous women and girls, specifically tailored to their specific needs and takes into account the current context of racialized and sexualized violence and poverty, caused by ongoing genocide. This infrastructure of violence did not evolve naturally. It was created by governments and agencies and has been reinforced in every aspect of society. Only a gendered plan with a human rights lens, co-designed by and specifically tailored for Indigenous women could possibly address these life-threatening deep disadvantages. One-size-fits all pandemic measures, like the Canada Emergency Response Benefit, do not address long-standing, substantive disadvantages and inequalities, but serves to perpetuate them. That is in addition to Canada's general failure to ensure enough personal protective equipment and testing supplies for First Nations.^{xxxii}

While a comprehensive Indigenous gendered pandemic plan would include many things, Canada should start with: (1) mandatory data collection, (2) addressing community infrastructure needs; and (3) significantly increasing pandemic funding and supports for Indigenous women and their communities. While representing 5% of the Canadian population^{xxxii}, pandemic measures for Indigenous peoples represent less than 0.5% of the funding.^{xxxiv} By population alone, Indigenous funding should have been more than five billion dollars. We know that addressing water and sanitation issues on First Nations would cost billions of dollars^{xxxv}; then the \$305 million for all First Nations, Metis and Inuit, plus the recent \$75 million for off-reserve Indigenous peoples is not even a drop in the bucket, of what is actually needed.^{xxxvi} Indigenous women and their governments should to be the ones deciding what they need. Simply adding more money for shelters does not address food, water, housing, healthcare, childcare, income or other urgently needed supports.

Mandating comprehensive race and sex-based data collection in every province and territory would ensure accurate numbers for tracking, testing and tracing; as well as the levels of emergency supports needed for Indigenous women and children in especially vulnerable situations. It would also help demonstrate the gross inadequacies of current social programs and pandemic funding. Data must also specify whether they are First Nations, Metis or Inuit and whether they live on and off-reserve, or in urban or remote areas. It is imperative that we prevent the most oppressed peoples from slipping through the cracks, like the homeless, those in any kind of emergency shelters or those institutionalized in prisons, youth corrections, half-way houses and group homes. Given that Indigenous women and girls are over-represented in these institutions which are hot spots for outbreaks, it is important to look beyond the institutionalization of Indigenous women, and focus on real solutions like safe permanent housing for example.

Numerous UN human rights treaty bodies have long called on Canada to improve its data collection with regards to Indigenous peoples, especially women; as a critical part of tracking and addressing the socioeconomic conditions caused by Canada's human rights violations.^{xxxvii} The data would also help governments better determine the financial needs and target the specific socio-economic conditions which serve as the root causes of increased infection risks for Indigenous women. This data will help facilitate the transfer of financial and other critical supports to Indigenous women and their children directly; as well help determine the actual financial and infrastructure needs of local Indigenous governments and social organizations that support these women.

There is no point telling an Indigenous woman to wash her hands and those of her children regularly, if the local First Nation does not have clean water.^{xxxvii} Many homes on First Nations reserves are also so over-crowded that social distancing is not possible.^{xxxix} Even if it were, Indigenous women are far more likely to be the caregivers of infected children, spouses, grandparents and any number of extended family members. Many also work in helping roles in their First Nations or act as volunteers to support elders and others in need. On or off-reserve, the advice to isolate at home can be lethal for Indigenous women who suffer from domestic abuse.^{xi} Indigenous women need more than emergency shelters, they need the safety, security and stability of permanent homes. They also need priority access to protective equipment; clean water; the delivery of healthy food; child care, income support and access to local healthcare. Financial and infrastructure supports based on actual needs, requires comprehensive data – but until such information is available, we have enough data to demonstrate the urgent need for governments to immediately distribute financial and other supports now.

Unless Canada addresses the underlying socio-economic conditions of many Indigenous women at the same time as providing emergency supports during the covid-19 pandemic, the numbers of infections, deaths and severe economic impacts will only worsen for Indigenous women. Canada has a legal and moral obligation to end these grave human rights violations and take urgent action to save lives.

iii Liam Cassey, Canadian Press, "COVID-19 outbreak surges among homeless in Toronto with 135 cases" (Toronto: National Post, April 25, 2020), online: <u>https://nationalpost.com/pmn/news-pmn/canada-news-pmn/covid-19-outbreak-surges-among-homeless-in-toronto-with-135-cases</u>

^{iv} CBC News, "Native Women's Shelter forced to close after outbreak among staff" (Montreal: CBC News, May 19, 2020), online: <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/montreal/montreal-native-women-shelter-covid-1.5574999</u>

- v Government of Canada, "Coronavirus disease (COVID-19): Outbreak update" (May 21, 2020), online: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/diseases/2019-novel-coronavirus-infection.html</u>
- vi David Macdonald, Daniel Wilson, "Shameful Neglect: Indigenous Child Poverty in Canada" (Ottawa: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, 2016), online: <u>https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/National%20Office/2016/05/Indigenous_Child%20_Poverty.pdf</u>

ⁱ Adelina Comas-Herrera, et. al., "Mortality associated with COVID-19 outbreaks in care homes: early international evidence" (International Long Term Care Policy Network, May 21, 2020), online: <u>https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Mortality-associated-with-COVID-21-May-5.pdf</u>

ⁱⁱ Correctional Service Canada, "Inmate COVID-19 testing in federal correctional institutions" (Ottawa: CSC, May 21, 2020), online: <u>https://www.csc-scc.gc.ca/001/006/001006-1014-en.shtml</u>

- vii Caryl Patrick, Homeless Hub, "Aboriginal Homelessness in Canada: A Literature Review" (Ottawa: Canadian Homelessness Research Network Press, 2014), online: https://www.homelesshub.ca/sites/default/files/AboriginalLiteratureReview.pdf
- viii Office of the Correctional Investigator, "Indigenous People in Federal Custody Surpasses 30%" (Ottawa: OCI, January 21, 2020), online: <u>https://www.oci-bec.gc.ca/cnt/comm/press/press20200121-eng.aspx</u>
- ^{ix} Greg Morneau, "Canadian residential facilities for victims of abuse, 2017/18" (Ottawa: Statistics Canada, 2019), online: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/85-002-x/2019001/article/00007-eng.htm</u>
- * National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls, "Reclaiming Power and Place: The Final Report of the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls" (Ottawa: National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls, 2019) [National Inquiry].
- xi Canadian Press, "Lifespan of Indigenous peoples 15 years shorter than that of other Canadians, federal documents say" (Toronto: CBC News, January 23, 2018), online: <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/health/indigenous-people-live-15-years-less-philpott-briefing-1.4500307</u>
- xⁱⁱ Pamela Palmater, "Death by Poverty: The Lethal Impacts of Colonialism" in W. Anthony, L. Samuelson, eds., *Power and Resistance*, 6th ed., (Winnipeg: Fernwood Publishing, 2017) 51-81.
- xiii Susana Mas, "UN aboriginal envoy says Canada is facing a 'crisis'" (Toronto: CBC News, October 15, 2013), online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/un-aboriginal-envoy-says-canada-is-facing-a-crisis-1.2054682. See also the official report: James Anaya, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, James Anaya" (2014) A/HRC/27/52/Add.2, online: http://unsr.jamesanaya.org/docs/countries/2014-report-canada-a-hrc-27-52-add-2-en.pdf
- xiv James Anaya, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, James Anaya" (2014) A/HRC/27/52/Add.2, online: <u>http://unsr.jamesanaya.org/docs/countries/2014-report-canada-a-hrc-27-52-add-2-en.pdf</u> at para.15, page 7.

^{xv} Ibid. at 7.

^{xvi} Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, "Report of the inquiry concerning Canada of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women under article 8 of the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women" (2015) CEDAW/C/OP.8/CAN/1 online, <u>https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CEDAW/Shared%20Documents/CAN/CEDAW_C_OP-8_CAN_1_7643_E.pdf</u> [CEDAW].

xvii Ibid. at para.119, page 30.

- ^{xviii} Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada, "Honouring the Truth, Reconciling for the Future: Summary of the Final Report of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada" (Ottawa; Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada, 2015).
- xix National Inquiry, supra note 6.
- xx Rachelle Pelletier, et al., "The gender wage gap in Canada: 1998 to 2018" (Ottawa: Statistics Canada, 2019).
- xxi Statistics Canada, "Labour Force Survey, March 2020" (Ottawa: Statistics Canada, 2020), online: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/200409/dq200409a-eng.htm</u>

- ^{xxii} Katherine Scott, "Women bearing the brunt of economic losses: One in five has been laid off or had hours cut" (Ottawa: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, April 10, 2020).
- ^{xxiii} Jackie Dunham, "Women disproportionately 'bearing the brunt' of coronavirus crisis, advocates say" (Toronto: CTV News, April 22, 2020).
- ^{xxiv} Jan Malek, "Seniors Care Was in Crisis Before COVID-19" (Ottawa: The Council of Canadians, 2020), online: <u>https://canadians.org/analysis/seniors-care-was-crisis-covid-19</u>

Katie Petersen, et al., "Staff-to-resident abuse in long-term care homes up 148% from 2011" (Toronto: CBC News, January 18, 2018), online: <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/business/elderly-care-violence-marketplace-investigates-</u>1.4493215

Karissa Donkin, "Details of abuse in nursing homes kept from public" (New Brunswick: CBC Investigates, October 26, 2017), online: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/new-brunswick/nb-nursing-home-abuse-1.4370131 Katherine Scott, "COVID-19 crisis response must address gender fault lines" (Ottawa: Behind the Numbers, March 20, 2020), online: http://behindthenumbers.ca/2020/03/20/covid-19-crisis-response-must-address-gender-faultlines/

- xvv Government of Canada, "Covid-19 in Canada: Daily Epidemiology Update" (Ottawa: Government of Canada, May 21, 2020), online: <u>https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/phac-aspc/documents/services/diseases/2019-novel-coronavirus-infection/surv-covid19-epi-update-eng.pdf</u>
- *** Feminist Alliance for International Action, Canada Without Poverty and Ryerson University's Chair in Indigenous Governance, "A National Action Plan to End Violence against Indigenous Women and Girls: The Time is Now" (Ottawa: FAFIA, CWP, RUCIG, 2019), online: <u>https://pampalmater.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/MMIW-Inquiry-Report.pdf</u> at 1.
- xxvii CEDAW, supra note 16 at para.214, page 53.

xxviii Assembly of Manitoba Chiefs, "Manitoba First Nations COVID-19 Pandemic Response Coordination Team PRCT Bulletin" (Winnipeg: Assembly of Manitoba Chiefs, May 15, 2020).

- xxix Courtney Skye, "Colonialism of the Curve: Indigenous Communities & Bad Covid Data" (Toronto: Yellowhead Institute, May 12, 2020), online: <u>https://yellowheadinstitute.org/2020/05/12/colonialism-of-the-curve-indigenous-communities-and-bad-covid-data/#</u>
- ^{xxx} National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health, "The 2009 H1N1 influenza pandemic among First Nations, Inuit and Métis peoples in Canada: Epidemiology and gaps in knowledge" (Prince George, BC: National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health, 2016), online: <u>http://www.nccah-ccnsa.ca/Publications/Lists/Publications/Attachments/174/NCCAH-FS-InfluenzaEpidemiology-Part01-Halseth-EN-Web.pdf</u> at 3.

^{xxxi} Ibid.

xxxii Teresa Wright, "First Nations health authorities tells Commons committee they need more PPE, testing supplies" (Toronto: The Star, May 24, 2020), online: <u>https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2020/05/24/first-nations-health-authorities-tell-commons-committee-they-need-more-ppe-testing-supplies.html</u>

xxxiii Statistics Canada, "Aboriginal peoples in Canada: Key results from the 2016 Census" (Ottawa: Statistics Canada, 2017), online: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/daily-quotidien/171025/dq171025a-eng.pdf?st=z6JF0FZe.

xxxiv Pamela Palmater, "Federal pandemic funds for First Nations woefully inadequate" (Toronto: Rabble, March 27, 2020), online: https://rabble.ca/blogs/bloggers/views-expressed/2020/03/federal-pandemic-funds-first-nations-woefully-inadequate ^{xxxx} Neegan Burnside Ltd., "National Assessment of First Nations Water and Wastewater Systems: National Roll-UP Report" (Ottawa: Neegan Burnside, Ltd., 2011), online: <u>https://www.aadnc-aandc.gc.ca/DAM/DAM-INTER-HQ/STAGING/texte-text/enr_wtr_nawws_rurnat_rurnat_1313761126676_eng.pdf</u>

^{xxxvi} Government of Canada, "Indigenous Community Support Fund" (Ottawa: Government of Canada, 2020), online: <u>https://www.sac-isc.gc.ca/eng/1585189355380/1585189357198</u>

^{xoxvii} CEDAW, supra note 16 at 55. UN Human Rights Council, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on violence against women, its causes and consequences, Yakin Erturk, Indicators on violence against women and State response, UNGAOR, 7th Sess, UN Doc. A/HRC/7/6 (2008) at para 30, online:

https://documentsddsny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G08/104/47/PDF/G0810447.pdf?OpenElement

UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, CEDAW General Recommendation No. 9: Statistical data concerning the situation of women, CEDAW, 8th Sess, UN Doc A/44/28 (1989), online: <u>https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CEDAW/Shared%20Documents/1 Global/A 44 38 3724 E.pdf</u> UN General Assembly, Outcome document of the high-level plenary meeting of the General Assembly known as the World Conference on Indigenous Peoples: resolution adopted by the General Assembly, UNGAOR, 69th Sess, UN Doc A/RES/69/2, online: <u>https://undocs.org/A/RES/69/2</u>

xxxviii Shirley Thompson, et. al., "Covid-19, First Nations and Poor Housing" (Winnipeg: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, 2020), online:

https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/Manitoba%20Office/2020/05/COVID%20FN %20Poor%20Housing.pdf

^{xxxix} Ibid

x^I Teresa Wright, "Violence against Indigenous women during COVID-19 sparks calls for MMIWG plan" (Toronto: CTV News, May 10, 2020), online: <u>https://www.ctvnews.ca/canada/violence-against-indigenous-women-during-covid-19-sparks-callsfor-mmiwg-plan-1.4932833</u>